
TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

​​​​​​​​​​​​December 12, 2018
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Cecily Richardson, Ken Wiren, Justin Adams, Mark Marsh, Terry Straight, Carl Johnson, Harry Osmer, Ann Green, Kevin Sawyer
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30PM
Chief Straight, Fire Department
Chief Straight presented his monthly report to the board. In November there were 16 calls (to date a total of 140 vs 128 for last year this time). On the day of the storm (Nov 13th) they responded to 7 calls. McGoff asked about the number of members attending the monthly meetings – if there are 21 members, what is the average monthly attendance? Straight responded on average member attendance is 8-12. There are a variety of reasons not all members can attend meetings – work and home responsibilities are the primary reason. McGoff asked if Straight maintains a roster of who attends the meetings. Straight said members sign in when they attend a meeting, and members aren’t paid for attending meetings until they have attended a total of 8 for the year. McGoff asked if their minutes are posted on the list serve. Adams replied the RSA 91-A doesn’t require departments to post minutes of their meetings, as they are considered staff meetings. The minutes received from the fire department are a courtesy to the board. Smith requested of Straight if he can’t make a scheduled meeting with the board, could he have another officer provide the monthly report. Straight said he’d asked others in the future. Straight asked if the highway department can be reminded to plow the fire department parking lot before every storm. With the park & ride located at the station, if the snow isn’t pushed back it creates tight quarters for all. 
NH Department of Transportation (NHDOT)

Joe Adams of the NHDOT and Kimberly Smith of the engineering firm Hardesty & Hanover presented two options to replace the Brackett Brook bridge scheduled for the spring of 2021. The first option is to close the road and have traffic detoured; the second option is to replace one side of the bridge at a time, and have one-way traffic until the project is completed. The NHDOT needs to consider spring runoff, school traffic and the camps as well as daily commuter traffic. The consensus of the board and others present was option two. While the bridge is still safe to use, is has been red listed by the state primarily due to its’ age and recent flooding activity. This is a federally funded project, and will cost around $2M for either option. After plans are developed, the NHDOT will schedule a public hearing sometime in 2020.
Kevin Sawyer, Road Agent

Sawyer reported the department hired an additional employee, Brian Duff started Monday December 10th. With three employees on staff it will help avoid some of the issues that arose during the November storms. Sawyer now has a list of business he can contact to help with plowing, if needed, in the future. Sawyer reported the 1-ton has been repaired after the breakdown during the November storm. Adams asked Sawyer to think of long term preventative maintenance needs.
Residents of Upper Stonehouse Mt. Road

The residents were represented by Alexandra Moffat, Eric Gesler, Elizabeth Gesler and Fran Plaisted. Their primary issues were the condition of the road during and after the November storm, and the current state of the road as it still hasn’t been repaired from the damage caused during the October 2017 storm. After the snow storm in November 2018, the road was plowed but not sanded. This caused the road to become extremely icy with cars getting stuck and many residents having to walk home, and that was a challenge as well. The turnaround at the end of the road isn’t being plowed out property and mailboxes are left with several feet of snow in front of them. In general, they feel these are examples of the decline in service from prior years. The other issue of concern is the road still not being repaired from the October 2017 storm. The shoulder is a hazard to drivers and feel being left unrepaired elevates the possibility for the road to wash out. McGoff said that we’ve received bids from various contractors but funds are limited until we receive FEMA reimbursements, plus winter isn’t the time to repair roads. McGoff suggested placing jersey barriers at this section of the road. The residents agreed this would be helpful. Sawyer will work on this getting these placed. Justin Adams asked if it’s possible to do some work. Adams said it’s the money that’s holding up the project.
II.  Old Business

A.  Board Reports
Conservation Commission – Smith reported the commission voted to spend $200 for a permit to terrace the sides of the brook on Brook Road and planting vegetation on the banks.
Energy Committee – Smith reported the committee wants to know how the board feels about them creating contact information for energy related products. The board is okay with this as long as it’s not promotional for any specific company. The committee is also looking at the pulling together information around the foundation of the Town Office – they’d like to have a discussion at town meeting on the future of the building and other updates the building needs. They’d like a sense from the voters if they should proceed. Adams said the cost will most likely determine what the voters want to do and suggested the Energy Committee put together data handouts of pros and cons as a handout at the annual meeting. Green thinks it’s a more basic question of should the energy committee even be looking at updating the building. Smith feels the primary concern is the foundation. Marsh asked if the energy committee can put some work into this project and make a statement of what they feel is the best course of action.
Tax Collection – McGoff reported he’d had a conversation with the tax collector in Haverhill. She explained her process for collecting taxes. When someone is on a payment plan to pay back taxes, and a payment is missed, there are no second chances. The deeding process begins. She is willing to meet with our tax collector to discuss her process and answer any questions. Dobbins-Marsh will give her name and phone number to Debbie Hadlock so she can contact her.
B. Outstanding Projects

DES Meeting re: Orfordville Bog
Smith received the permit application and gave to Sawyer to work on. The application can be used for the work to be completed at the Orfordville Road Bog and the Indian Pond Beach culvert. 
Indian Pond Beach Culvert
Pending permit completion addressed above.
Sand Pit Analysis
McGoff spoke with Harry Burgess regarding the cost to perform the analysis. He’s waiting for Burgess to get back to him.
New Truck Purchase
The board reviewed the bid analysis comparing against the spec sheet and the various warranty options.

· Motion made to accept the 7-year, 100,000-mile Premium Care Warranty at a cost of $4,755. Motion Passed.
· Motion made to accept the bid from Gateway Motors for the 2019 F-550 Cab & Chassis at a cost of $47,484.60. Motion Passed.
Justin Adams suggested that the town purchase six studded tires and wheels. McGoff will contact Gateway to move forward with the purchase of the F-550 and discuss the addition of six wheels and studded tires.
Archertown Road Rebuild
Adams reported representatives from Dubois & King reviewed the site and will present suggestions for a course of action for an engineering study.
Beaver Dam Removal-Archertown Road
Smith reported that Osmer knows a trapper that will remove the beavers (he’s worked with the town before). Osmer will provide the cost to the town for the removal. Dobbins-Marsh reported that two abutters have returned their approval to access the dam from their property.  
FEMA Updates
· Adams reported that Dubois & King reviewed Town Road 100. They have some ideas regarding the H&H study they’ll prepare after looking over the site. 

· DuBois & King also visited the culvert at Mousley Brook bridge. Dobbins-Marsh will submit photos from the October 2017 storm to them for review. 
· Dobbins-Marsh reported Tom Evans, FEMA, is working on an historical analysis of the costs associated with damages to Quinttown Road over the last several storms as part of the mitigation process regarding the dual culverts on Quinttown Road.
Bridges 

Adams reported the town has temporarily suspended the design study of the Jacobs Brook on Archertown Road bridge because of the cash situation. The bridge is on the state list to be replaced in 2021, so the town needs to have the design finished and submitted for bids next year. The state closed additional funding for bridge repairs at this time, but bridges already in the program are okay. The work at Town Road 100 will be paid by FEMA at 75%, and Nancy Mayville had committed to the project in the past, so NH should pay 80% of the remaining 25% that the town is responsible for.
C. Review of Actual vs Budget Expenses report

The board will review and discuss at the budget meeting if necessary
D. Other

Adams mentioned the cost of health and dental insurance and the Budget Review Committee’s recommendation that the percentage the employees pay should be increased.

· Motion made to increase the employees’ contribution from 7% to 11% effective January 1, 2019. Motion Passed.

Smith reminded the board that our Police Chief will finish the academy this Friday and will need his office Monday morning. The file cabinets that are stored in that office will need to be moved out. Smith volunteered to help move them out of the office on Monday.
III. New Business
A.  Correspondence

None to discuss at this time
B. Tax Abatement for Good Cause

Dobbins-Marsh asked the board to consider a tax abatement issue for good cause. The board will discuss the specifics in closed session.
C. Accounts Payable

The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

Green requested the board approve the Administrative Assistant posting the planning board minutes on the list serve. Adams said the board can’t single out a specific committee and not address all committees. He would like to have the board work on a policy to address the issue once we are thru budget season.
A motion was made to enter into nonpublic session under RSA 91-A:3, II(a), and RSA 91-A:3, II(c) at 8:17 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:55 PM.  A vote was taken with a decision in the affirmative to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session.
Approval of Minutes

The minutes of November 28, 2018 were approved as amended.

The minutes of November 28, 2018 with the Budget Advisory Committee were approved as amended

V.  Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 9:05
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh

